
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

September 29, 2021
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Leonard, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, September 29, 2021. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
James Anderson     
 
Brian Enterline
   
 Stephen Libhart
         
Keith Bashore
 
 
Jim Gross


 Keith Rodgers
         
Bennett Chotiner
   
William Leonard
      
 Carolyn Van Newkirk
Also attending were:  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  
Mark Hillard:  Mr. Hillard thanked the Board members for allowing him to build a hangar at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  
Tina Hayes, Blue Sky Adventures LLC:  Ms. Hayes expressed concerns regarding the hangar that was erected in 2021 directly in front of Blue Sky’s Hangar door. Ms. Hayes stated that at that time they were told that another hangar would be built directly beside it.  She claimed that this would restrict their runway access forcing them into an unsafe situation and would interfere with their operations.  The new hangar built in 2021 is only 60 feet away from Blue Sky’s hangar, which, she said, constricts Blue Sky’s operations.  Future Blue Sky expansion plans would include the addition of larger twin engine aircraft which they now hesitate to pursue because of these recent conflicts   Blue Sky Adventures is requesting relief from this situation.  Ms. Hayes suggested that a way to resolve this would be to not put up the additional hangar, which, she claimed, would enable them to maneuver their aircraft that way. 

Dan Gebhart, Blue Sky Adventures, LLC:  Mr. Gebhart said he is the owner of the company.  He expressed concern that there is a berm where the tug is, which is only 46 feet from the building.  It is hard to hook a tug to the AT6 and not run over the berm to get it into the building.  He said that the building was placed right in front of the door to his hangar, which is the worst possible position for the building.  He stated that if they build another hangar directly beside it, this will inhibit the use of Blue Sky’s building.  Mr. Gebhart said that it was his understanding that there was only supposed to be one building in that area.  
Donald Doersom, Doersom’s Flying Service:  Mr. Doersom said his family built the airport at Gettysburg.  He said they did research into this and feels SARAA has broken their lease agreement with Blue Sky Advertures.   He asked that SARAA consider these issues and asked what they plan to do about the situation.   Mr. Winfield told Blue Sky that these are legal issues that he has discussed with Blue Sky’s counsel, and that if they wish to address them further, to have their counsel get in touch with him.     
Dan Blouch:  Mr. Blouch said he runs the FBO at Gettysburg Regional Airport and thanked SARAA for this great opportunity.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Leonard said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the August 25, 2021 Board Meeting
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Van Newkirk that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and was unanimously approved.  
Executive Committee:  

a)
Funding for Parking Revenue Control System:  Mr. Stevens reported that   this is to authorize the funding for the purchase of a Parking Revenue Control System from HUB Parking Technology in an amount not to exceed $880,834.50.  SARAA staff solicited financing proposals from existing and local banks for the PRCS system.  The lowest cost proposal came from Santander Bank.  Santander Bank offered a rate of 1.35% with a requirement that SARAA maintain $2 million of assets with Santander.  

The SARAA Capital Improvement Account has a sufficient balance to completely fund the PRCS replacement.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the that the Board authorize the funding for the purchase of a Parking Revenue Control System from HUB Parking Technology USA, Inc. in an amount note to exceed $880,834.50.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.

b)
General Business Insurance Renewal:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award the General Insurance Program Renewal for year of October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022, to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.  Mr. Stevens said the amounts have been revised because the Airports Owners and Operators liability has gone up by $5,442, so the premium amount will be $83,679.00.  Also, we do not have Cyber Crime Liability in this policy yet because additional steps need to be taken.  However the Criminal Liability Policy had not been included in the amount of $2,442, which results in a new total premium of $528,372.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Anderson that the Board award the General Insurance Program Renewal for year of October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022 to the insurance companies proposed by SARAA’s insurance broker, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. of Mt. Laurel, New Jersey (AJG) for $528,372.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved. 


c)
Workers’ Compensation Insurance:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve renewing SARAA’s workers compensation policy with Encova for the October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022 policy period at an estimated cost of $130,555, a decrease of 2.6%.  The lower rates in conjunction with SARAA’s decreasing experience modifier, an indicator of SARAA’s safety record, results in a reduced premium.  The premium will be paid out of SARAA’s general fund.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve renewing SARAA’s workers compensation policy with Encova for the October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022 policy period at an estimated cost of $130,555, a decrease of 2.6%.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.


d)
Health Insurance Renewal:
Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve renewing SARAA’s health insurance with Aetna for the October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022 policy period.  Aetna’s renewal provides for a 4.35% premium increase which is offset by a ½ month premium credit, which results in a net 0% increase for the policy period.  Benefit levels and coverage remain the same.  The Human Resources Department has been very satisfied with Aetna’s performance, and SARAA employees have reported few issues.  Premium costs are shared between SARAA and its employees, with SARAA continuing to fund 100% of employee only coverage and most of the dependent coverage costs.  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve renewing SARAA’s health insurance with Aetna for the October 1, 2021 – September 30, 2022 policy period.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.   

Airport Operations:

a)
Replacement of Jet Bridge:  Mr. Stevens reported that that this is to authorize the purchase and installation of a jet bridge from JBT Aerotech for approximately $635,000 to replace the jet bridge at Gate B5 at HIA.  The jet bridge at Gate B5 has deteriorated more quickly than anticipated, and SARAA staff are concerned that it could become unusable soon.  Gate B5 currently serves Frontier Airlines and is one of only two gates that can be used for widebody aircraft.  A unique opportunity to replace this jet bridge is available.  JBT Aerotech has a new bridge in its inventory.  The bridge was manufactured for another airport, but the bridge is no longer needed.  JBT’s bridge is the same length as the existing bridge at Gate B5.  Funding for the jet bridge replacement will come from the SARAA Renewal and Replacement Account (approximately $500,000) and the SARAA Capital Improvement Account.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the purchase and installation of a jet bridge from JBT Aerotech for approximately $635,000 to replace the jet bridge at Gate B5 at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.    
b)
Penrac Suspension of Short-Term Ground Lease:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the First Amendment to the agreement between PENRAC and SARAA to temporarily suspend leases, thus extending the suspension period from August 31, 2021 to December 31, 2021.  PENRAC has two short-term ground leases on the North 29 used for temporary storage of surplus vehicles.  On March 31, 2021 SARAA and PENRAC entered into an agreement suspending the payment terms of the two short-term leases to August 31, 2021.  PENRAC is requesting an extension of the suspension term.  Total rent for the two parcels is $5,773 per month.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Bashore that the Board approve the First Amendment to the agreement between PENRAC and SARAA to temporarily suspend leases thus extending the suspension period from August 31, 2021 to December 31, 2021, and authorize the Executive Director to sign the agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.
 
c)
Flagship Contract Amendment:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to execute the second amendment to the agreement with Flagship Airport Services Inc. to increase the maximum monthly billing amount from $91,582.00 to $103,082.57 and to hold that rate for the final year and the first two option years of the agreement.  With the continuing challenge in hiring staff, Flagship has been unable to recruit and retain the appropriate quality and number of team members.  They are requesting an increase in the contract amount to be able to pay higher wages to attract and keep staff.  The final amendment will be reviewed by Counsel.  Funding for the increase will be paid from the SARAA Operating Budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the second amendment to the agreement with Flagship Airport Services Inc. to increase the maximum monthly billing amount from $91,582.00 to $103,082.57 and to hold that rate for the final year and the first two option years of the agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

d)
Leigh Fisher Contract Extension:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to extend the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher, Inc. to provide airport consulting services to assist SARAA with ongoing Airline Operating Agreement (AOA) negotiations.  In November 2018 the Leigh Fisher Agreement was extended through December 31, 2020, and extended again through December 31, 2021, as the pandemic resulted in the stop and restart of discussions.  Sheri Ernico, Director of Leigh Fisher, will continue to be SARAA’s primary point of contact.   The additional consulting services necessary to complete airline negotiations will increase the original budget by $36,100 for a new total contract amount of $175,000.  The source of funding for professional services will be SARAA Operating funds.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board extend the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher to December 31, 2022 and authorize the Executive Director to execute the contract amendment.  The additional consulting services necessary to complete airline negotiations will increase the original budget by $36,100 for a new total contract amount of $175,000.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved.  


e)
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase IV (CA Services), HIA:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $234,605 to provide construction administration services during the Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase IV project at HIA.  AECOM is recommended to provide the Construction Administration Services because they are the engineer of the record.  This project is being funded by a multi-year FAA grant.  The FA will provide 100% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs during the first year of the grant and 90% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs during the second year of the grant.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board approve the award of a contract to AECOM of Hunt Valley, Maryland in an amount not-to-exceed $234,605, without prior written authorization, to provide construction administration services during the Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase IV project at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and grant related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.


f)
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase IV (CM Services), HIA:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Urban Engineers, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $1,195,000 to provide construction management services during the Cargo Apron Expansion.  Urban was selected to provide these services through a Request for Qualification and Technical Proposal process that followed procedures described in the FAA Advisory Circular and SARAA’s procurement policy.  The selection Committee was appointed by the Executive Director and consisted of the Executive Director, two Board members and a staff engineer.  Eight firms provided Statement of Qualifications and three firms were short-listed.  This project is being funded by a multi-year FAA Grant.  The FAA will provide 100% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs during the first year of the grant and 90% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs during the second year of the grant.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the award of a contract to Urban Engineers, Inc. of Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $1,195,000, without prior written authorization, to provide construction management services during the Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase IV project at Harrisburg International Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and grant related documents .  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved.


g)
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase V (Bid & Award), HIA:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $101,279 to provide bid and award phase services for the Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase V project at HIA.  The next bid package will continue the construction of the drainage system needed to support the new cargo apron.  AECOM is recommended to provide the Bid and Award Phase Services because they are the engineer of record for the project.  This project is being funded by a multi-year FAA grant.  The FAA will provide 100% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs during the first year of the grant and 90% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs during the second year of the grant.    

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board approve the award of a contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $101,279, without prior written authorization, to provide bid and award phase services for the Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase V project at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and grant related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and unanimously approved.

h)
Replace Community Hangar Roof (Design) FCRA:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson in an amount not-to-exceed $75,291.05 to provide design and bid phase services for the replacement of the Community Hangar roof at Franklin County Regional Airport.  Replacement of this roof is one of two projects being considered for funding through either a PennDOT multimodal or other State grant program.  Intent of accomplishing the roof design is to have a project “on-the-shelf” and ready to bid when a funding opportunity arises.  JMT is recommended to accomplish this design effort due to their previous roof replacement work at HIA and their on-going pre-engineered building work at FCRA.  This design work will be funded by SARAA’s Capital Improvement Account.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Bashore that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $75,291.05, without prior written authorization, to provide design and bid phase services for the replacement of the Community Hangar roof at FCRA and authorize the
Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and approved. Mr. Enterline voted against the motion.

i)
Construct South Apron, Phase IV (CA Services), GRA:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award a contract to L.R. Kimball in an amount not-to-exceed $59,730 without prior written authorization, to provide Construction Administration Services during construction of the South Aircraft Parking Apron at GRA. L.R. Kimball is recommended to provide the Construction Administration Services because they are the engineer of record for the project.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.  The FAA will provide 100% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs for this project.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board award a contract to L.R. Kimball of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount not-to-exceed $59,730 without prior written authorization, to provide Construction Administration Services during construction of the South Aircraft Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

j)
Construct South Apron, Phase IV (CM Services), GRA:  Mr. Stevens reported that this is to award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc in an amount not-to-exceed $186,650 to provide Construction Management Services for the South Aircraft Parking Apron project at GRA.  ADCI was selected to provide these services through a Request for Qualification and Technical Proposal process that followed procedures described in FAA Advisory Circular and SARAA’s procurement policy.  The selection Committee was appointed by the Executive Director and consisted of the Deputy Executive Director, two Board members and a staff engineer.  Eight firms provided Statement of Qualifications and four firms were short-listed.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.  The FAA will provide 100% reimbursement of SARAA’s costs for this project.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc. (ADCI) of Ellicott City, Maryland in an amount not-to-exceed $186,650 without prior written authorization, to provide Construction Management Services for the South Aircraft Parking Apron project at GRA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sing the contract and nay related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through August):   Total Operating Revenues YTD is overbudget by $1.4 million, or 9%.  Total Airline Revenue is over budget by $533,000, or 7.5% YTD.  Parking Revenue is over budget by $183,000 or 6% YTD.  Overall expenses are $735,000, or 6.5% under budget YTD.  Parking expenses are $593,000 or 56% below budget YTD.  Net Operating Revenue is $4,9 million YTD, or $2.1 million over budget.  Non-operating revenues and expenses were $3.7 million YTD.  The net variance to budget was $2.3 million.  When $1.3 million in CARES Act funding and CRRSA funding was drawn for 2021 debt service coverage, the net position is approximately $3.5 million.  The Debt Coverage Ratio of 1.66 on a 1.25 requirement is due to CARES/CRRSA monies.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, the Food/Gift sales were $29,000, or 6% under July 2021, and YTD are 60% of 2019 sales.  Hotel sales were $34,000, or 7% over July 2021, and YTD are 78% of 2019 sales. The Rental Car/CFC Sales were $6,000 under July 2021, and YTD are 89% of 2019 sales.  On the Accounts Receivable summary, $990,000 or 61% of open invoices and accrued revenue at 8/31 was collected in September to date.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Stevens reported on the following:   
Major Projects:
HIA Demolish Building 26 & 96:  The contract was awarded on September 8th.  A pre-construction meeting is scheduled for October 4th.
HIA Expand Cargo Apron:  The contract was awarded on September 24th.  A pre-construction meeting is pending.
CXY Remove Obstructions:  The contract was awarded on September 24th. A pre-construction meeting is pending.    

Construct SRE Storage Building:  The general construction contract was awarded on September 8th.  A pre-construction meeting is scheduled for October 5th.  
GRA Construct South Apron:  The contract award is pending.
c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Stevens reported August 2021 CXY Operations were up 12% vs August 2020 and up 35% vs August 2019.  YTD CXY Operations were up 53% vs 2020 and 32% vs 2019.  August 2021 MDT Operations were up 53% vs August 2020 and up 19% vs 2019.  YTD MDT Operations were up 27% vs 2020 and up 2% vs 2019.  August 2021 Air Cargo Tonnage increased 17% vs August 2020 and 19% vs. August 2019.  YTD Air Cargo Tonnage is up 16% vs 2020 and up 10% vs 2019.  DHL served 9% of August’s air cargo tonnage total; YTD was at 4%.  August 2021 Enplanements were up 130% vs August 2020 and down 23% vs August 2019.  YTD Enplanements were up 40% vs 2020 and down 47% vs 2019.  YTD traffic is 17% above budget and pacing to finish 2021 at approximately 484,000, or 15% over budget.    
Marketing Update:  Frontier Airlines has extended their flight schedule from Harrisburg to Orlando.  Allegiant’s non-stops flights to Fort Lauderdale from Harrisburg start on December 15th.  The TV/online campaign began on September 24.
Gettysburg Barnstormers Breakfast: The Gettysburg Barnstormers “Wings, Wheels, & Pancake Fly-In/Drive-In Breakfast” was held on Saturday and Sunday, September 24th and 25th.  Approximately 800 people were served, there were 83 aircraft there and 600 gallons of fuel were sold.  

TSA Pre-check Mobile Enrollment:  The TSA PreCheck Mobile Enrollment will be held September 29 – October 7, 2021.  The truck will be in the cell phone lot at HIA.  You must schedule an appointment online in advance at identoGO.com/RV.

Grumman Owners & Pilots Association (GOPA) Convention:  This event was held at the Capital City Executive Airport on September 19 through September 23. There were more than 50 aircraft from all over the East Coast.  
Executive Session:

Mr. Leonard convened an Executive Session to discuss potential litigation at 8:58 a.m.  He reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:21 a.m.  No action was taken resulting from the Executive Session.  
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Enterline:  Mr. Enterline said that when he asks people if they like working at the airport, he always receives positive comments.  He credits the leadership for these great responses.
Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers commended staff on the success of finding and repurposing a jet bridge.

Mr. Bashore:  Mr. Bashore expressed concern that there was not a quorum present at the July Board meeting.   He also expressed concern that a member of SARAA staff has to call Board members before Board meetings to try to get a quorum together.  He said that this is very alarming and needs to be addressed.  Mr. Leonard will speak with the heads of the Committees on the monthly conference call, and possibly put this on the October Executive Committee agenda.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, October 27, 2021, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport


Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Leonard adjourned the meeting at 9:34 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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